
Executive 
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday, 19 October 2022 
 
 
Present: Councillor Craig (Chair) 
 
Councillors: Akbar, Bridges, Hacking, Igbon, Midgley, Rahman, T Robinson, White,  
 
Also present as Members of the Standing Consultative Panel:  
Councillors: Ahmed Ali, Butt, Douglas, Foley, Johnson, Leech, Lynch and Stanton 
 
Apologies: Councillor Rawlins and Collins 
 
Exe/22/80 Minutes  
 
Decision 

  
The Executive approved as a correct record the minutes of the meeting on 14 
September 2022. 
 
Exe/22/81 Our Manchester Progress Update  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Chief Executive which provided an update 
on key areas of progress against the Our Manchester Strategy – Forward to 2025 
which reset Manchester’s priorities for the next five years to ensure the Council could 
still achieve the city’s ambition set out in the Our Manchester Strategy 2016 – 2025. 
  
The Leader and Deputy Leader both reported on the unveiling of an £8m package of 
support in response to the cost of living crisis which could adversely affect up to 
100,000 Manchester households this winter.  The money was being made available 
to support residents across the city through the expansion of welfare schemes, as 
well as helping to provide access to food.  The response had been inspired by the 
Council’s work during the Covid-19 pandemic when emergency hubs were set up to 
help provide people with essentials.  To ensure the widest safety net possible would 
be created, the Council would also take the lead in organising a cost-of-living summit 
that will bring together partner organisations in Manchester, marshalling their 
resources and providing a united front to help residents at risk. 
  
In addition the Council would also continue to lobby central government on the urgent 
need to provide a Covid-like package of support to residents and businesses.  Calls 
would also be made urging the government to increase the National Minimum Wage 
to match the Real Living Wage, and to increase Universal Credit and other benefits in 
line with inflation. 
  
The Executive Member for Housing and Development provided an update on the 
progress that had been made with the commencement of construction for 274 low 
carbon homes (130 of them for social rent) in Collyhurst as part of the transformative 
Victoria North project.  This phase of development included more than £35m of public 
investment and formed part of the wider Victoria North project to deliver 15,000 



homes to the north of the city centre over the next decade, with at least 20% of them 
designated as affordable housing. 
  
The Executive Member for Skills, Employment and Leisure reported on the opening 
of Wythenshawe Cycle Hub, a state-of-the-art cycle hub located around the park’s 
existing athletics track area which included a pump track, a learn to ride area, 
mountain bike skills zone, woodland trails and a family trail.  The new hub was 
designed to encourage Manchester residents to get on their bikes and enable them 
to practice cycling in a safe, traffic-free environment. 
  
The Executive Member for Vibrant Neighbourhoods reported on the opening of 
Mayfield Park, Manchester’s first new city centre park in more than a century, 
consisting of a new 6.5 acre green oasis in the heart of the city.  The new park – the 
first phase in the £1.5bn Mayfield masterplan which was creating a new sustainable, 
mixed-use neighbourhood close to Piccadilly train station – created a family-friendly 
and inclusive green space with significant ecological benefits. 
  
The Deputy Executive Member for Environment reported on the latest quarterly 
update report on the Council’s Climate Change Action Plan 2020-25, which 
highlighted that the Council remained on target to halve its direct emissions by 2025, 
in line with the goal to become completely net zero carbon by 2038 or earlier.  Since 
2018/19 the Council had remained within its carbon budget.  Figures for the first three 
months of municipal year 2022/23 (April-June inclusive) showed that the Council had 
emitted 5,366 tonnes of CO2 – 9% less than last year and just 22% of the total 
budget for the year which was 24,784 tonnes. 
  
The Deputy Leader (Statutory) reported on the strong social value impact the Our 
Town hall project was having on the city through its spending and employment 
practices – supporting local businesses and creating a legacy of skills, jobs and 
inspiration for Manchester residents.           It was not just meeting those targets but 
exceeding them, generating an estimated £13.1m worth of social value benefits. 
 Almost 60% of its spending had been with Manchester-based businesses, compared 
to a target of 40%, and 45% of the workforce consisted of local labour, against a 30% 
target.  Some 237 new jobs had been created through the project with 40% of these 
filled by Manchester residents. So far 75 apprenticeships (level two and three) had 
been created with 68 of them taken up by Manchester people, and a further 48 higher 
level apprenticeships.  The Our Town Hall project had also provided 110 work 
placements and almost 6,000 hours of volunteering on community and charity 
projects in the city.   
  
Decision 

  
The Executive note the report 
 
Exe/22/82 Capital Programme Update  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, 
which informed Members of requests to increase the capital programme, sought 
approval for those schemes that could be approved under authority delegated to the 



Executive and asked the Executive to recommend to Council proposals that required 
specific Council approval. 
  
The proposals which did not require Council approval and only required Executive 
approval were those which were funded by the use of external resources, use of 
capital receipts, use of reserves below £10.0m, where the proposal could be funded 
from existing revenue budgets or where the use of borrowing on a spend to save 
basis is required.  The following proposals required Executive approval for changes 
to the City Council’s capital programme:- 
  

•                Private Sector Housing – West Gorton Balconies. A capital budget increase of 
£0.350m in 2022/23 is requested, funded by HRA Reserve for essential work of 
making 40 balconies safe following the failure of a balcony ceiling which 
presented an immediate Health and Safety Issue.  
  

•                Growth and Development – Our Town Hall (OTH) Visitors Centre. A capital 
budget increase of £0.077m in 2024/25 was requested, funded by OTH reserve 
to account for significant changes in market conditions, including increases in 
preliminaries, to fully cost and deliver the full visitor experience. 

  

•                Highways Services – Auto Bollards Additional Funding. A capital budget 
increase of £0.123m in 2022/23 was requested, funded by Parking Reserve to 
account for several contract variations that had been submitted by the 
contractor due to change requests that had been reviewed by the project team. 
These included, but were not limited to, civil engineering work to establish 
power connections not included in original tender price and a redesign of static 
bollards due to improved design to ensure disabled access 

  

•                Highways Services – Chorlton Area 2 Cycle Scheme Additional Funding.  A 
capital budget increase of £1m in      2023/24 was requested, funded by 
External Contribution to cover additional costs identified due to delays and 
contract termination.  The delays were attributable to the contractor being 
unable to access the whole site in the first instance and following several issues 
with delivery, there was a protracted but sensible contract termination. 

  
The report highlighted that there had been increases to the programme totalling 
£1.794m as a result of delegated approvals since the previous report to the Executive 
on 14 September 2022. 
  
Approval had also been given for the following capital budget virements:- 
  

•                £3.0m to be allocated for Pioneer House High School from the Unallocated 
Education Basic Need budget. This project would increase the pupil capacity at 
the school from 128 to 168 places for SEND pupils aged 11-19 with an 
Education, Health, and Care Plan (EHCP). 

  

•                £2.6m allocated from Education Basic Need funding for William Hulme’s 
Grammar School. This project would create an additional 18 places of resource 
provision and rebuild 12 which are currently located in temporary classrooms. 



The places would be available exclusively for pupils with an Education, Health, 
and Care Plan (EHCP). 

  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)      Approve the following changes to the Council’s capital programme: 
  

•                Private Sector Housing – West Gorton Balconies. A capital budget 
increase of £0.350m, funded by HRA Reserve 

  

•                Growth and Development – Our Town hall Visitors Centre Additional 
Funding. A capital budget increase of £0.077m, funded by OTH Reserve. 

  

•                Highways Services – Auto Bollard Additional Funding. A capital budget 
increase of £0.123m, funded by Parking Reserve 

  

•                Highways Services – Chorlton Cycle Scheme. A capital budget increase 
of £1m, funded by External Contribution. 

  
(2)         Note the increases to the programme of £1.794m as a result of delegated 

approvals. 
  
(3)          Note the virements in the programme of £5.6m as a result of virements from 

approved budgets. 
 
Exe/22/83 Factory International  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer 
and Strategic Director (Growth and Development), which provided an update on 
progress with the delivery of The Factory Arts Centre, progress with the 
redevelopment of St John’s and the preparations for the opening of the building. 
  
The Deputy Leader (Statutory) reported on the delivery of Factory International to 
date, the wider economic, cultural and social benefits to Manchester that the project 
would bring to Manchester and the significant programme of social value 
commitments that had been delivered so far. 
  
It was noted that the external environment had remained and continued to be 
extremely challenging, particularly with the conflict in Ukraine which had disrupted the 
supply chain and contributed to unprecedented levels of inflation. The shortages in 
the labour market have also had an impact as well and Covid-19 restrictions had also 
remained for the construction industry throughout the whole period, which had 
continued to impact on productivity. 
 

Consequently, in order to ensure that the project could complete to programme and 
to mitigate any other unforeseen discovery issues, a programme of acceleration 
works would be required which necessitated an additional budget requirement to 
£25.2m, funded by £10m from the Council’s capital scheme inflation provision which 



was already included in the Capital Budget and £15.2m to be underwritten from 
borrowing.  
  
In addition the Council was requested to underwrite the £7.8m increased costs of the 
fit out of Factory International from capital receipts to provide the vital equipment 
required for the venue to successfully open and operate. This revised of Furniture, 
Fixtures and Equipment (FFE) budget included an appropriate level of contingency 
and would be paid to Manchester International Festival (MIF) as a grant that would 
be drawn down at appropriate intervals, as costs were incurred.   
  
The Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer assured Members that the above 
could be contained within the existing revenue budget for capital financing and was 
within the planned and authorised borrowing limit for the Council.  It was also 
highlighted that the value engineering and strive targets had been exceeded, 
contributing £2.1m back to the Factory International budget.  The project team can 
also demonstrate a further £5m of cost mitigation or avoidance. 
  
The Chief Executive assured the Executive that the project had been very tightly 
managed, and going forward from this point, there would be the most senior officer 
oversight from herself and partners to absolutely ensure the project remained within 
the financial envelope set out. 
  
Councillor Leech, whilst acknowledging that the impact of COVID and the increase in 
inflation could not have been foreseen, expressed concern that the project had 
suffered from financial mismanagement, noting that the Council’s contribution to the 
project had increased from an original budget of £114m to over £200m and felt that 
the project had not been managed as tightly as it could have been.  He proposed that 
the Executive should not agree to recommendations relating to the underwriting of 
the fit out of Factory International until a clear breakdown was provided on what the 
money was to be spent on. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)          Note progress with the delivery of Factory International, the wider economic, 

cultural and social benefits to Manchester and the significant programme of 
social value commitments. 

  
(2)          Recommend to Council to approve a Capital Budget increase for Factory 

International of £25.2m funded by: 
  

•           £10m from the Council’s capital scheme inflation provision 

•           £15.2m to be met from borrowing 

  
This will increase the total capital budget for the construction of Factory 
International from £185.6m to £210.8m 

  
(3)          Recommend to Council to underwrite the £7.8m increased costs of Furniture, 

Fixtures and Equipment (FFE) of Factory International from capital receipts 



and note that the venue will not be able to operate without this investment to 
enable the equipment to be in place. 

  
(4)          Agree the funding for Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment (FFE) is to be paid to 

Manchester International Festival (MIF) as a grant that will be drawn down as 
costs are incurred.  £500k of which will be retained as a contingency to cover 
any further unforeseen costs.  

  
(5)          Note the long-term relationship with Factory International and the ability to 

recover a significant proportion of the borrowing costs from naming rights 
income. 

  
(6)          Note the progress made by MIF to prepare the organisation to operate Factory 

International, including recruitment, business planning, artistic programme 
development and social value benefits, in the lead up to MIF23.  

  
(7)          Note progress in the development of employment, training and education 

opportunities and creative engagement programmes as part of Factory 
International’s skills development programme. 

 
Exe/22/84 Admission Policies for 2024/25 for community and voluntary 

controlled primary schools and community high schools  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Director of Education, that sought approval 
to commence consultation on revised admissions arrangements for community and 
voluntary controlled primary schools and community high schools. 
  
The Executive member for Children and families reported that formal consultation on 
changing the admission arrangements for community and voluntary controlled 
primary schools and community high schools would commence on the 31 October 
2022 and would cover the following key proposal: 
  

•                To change the reapplication process for parents applying for a school place in 
year from three times per year to one.  

  
Currently, waiting lists for schools were cleared at the end of each term and parents 
wishing to be replaced on a waiting list need to reapply each time.  This change 
would mean that when an application was made, and a lower preference or 
alternative school place is offered, applicant details would remain on the waiting lists 
for the higher preference school for the whole or remainder of that academic year 
only.   
  
It was noted that each individual governing body was the admission authority for 
primary and secondary schools with voluntary aided, foundation or academy status. 
The same requirements for consultation applied to these schools/academies, when 
governors wished to change their admission arrangements (policy).  
  
For those schools who wished to continue to mirror the new arrangements proposed 
by the Council, a joint consultation process would be undertaken where this was 
preferred by the governing body. 



  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)      Agree in principle the proposed revised admissions arrangements. 
  
(2)      Authorise the Director of Education to consult on the proposed implementation 

proposed revised admissions arrangements 

  
(3)      Authorise the Director of Education to consider any responses received to the 

consultation and to agree to the implementation of the proposed arrangements  
  
(4)      Agree to adopt the proposed arrangements under delegated powers after 

consultation: 
 
Exe/22/85 School Place Planning  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Director of Education, which        provided 
an overview of Manchester’s current school age population and the numbers forecast 
for future academic years. It also detailed work previously undertaken and that which 
was planned to achieve a sufficiency of school places. 
  
The Executive Member for Children and Families reported that in response to the 
increasing demand for school places the Council continued to work with its partners 
to develop additional places in targeted areas, utilising capital funding provided by 
the Government to the Council for this purpose (known as Basic Need capital 
funding), as well as through access to some additional sources of funding where 
possible and the development of free schools through the Government’s free school 
scheme. 
  
The continued attractiveness of the city centre as a place to live and work and 
ongoing residential growth was expected to result in additional demand for primary 
school places as more residents choose to remain in the area when starting a family.  
In response to this forecast demand the Council was working with Renaker Build to 
establish a new primary school as part of the Crown Street phase 2 development. 
The school would provide 210 places for primary age children along with a 26-place 
nursery. It would be funded by S106 and basic need capital and is expected to open 
in 2024. 
  
Historical growth of primary cohorts was continuing to drive increased demand for 
places at secondary schools along with new arrivals to the city. In response to this 
demand the Council had commissioned a significant programme of expansions and 
new schools funded from Basic Need capital and worked with the DfE to secure the 
delivery of centrally funded free schools.  A further two pipeline secondary schools 
were planned to open and would be delivered by the DfE as part of the central free 
school programme. Dixons Newall Green Academy would open in 2023 and was set 
to provide a total of 700 places at the former site of Newall Green Academy in 
Baguley. The Dean Trust would open a new school in 2027 providing 1050 places at 
a site in Newton Heath. 



  
It was also proposed that due to the ongoing high levels of demand for specialist 
provision across the City, a new secondary special school would be brought forward 
at a site located in Miles Platting. The school is expected to provide 150 places for 
pupils with an EHCP and would open in 2025. This new investment would be 
resourced from the High Needs Capital and Basic Need grants. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)       Support the principle that High Needs Capital and Basic Need funding is used 

to fund the new special high school; 
  
(2)       Agree that the Council undertakes consultation to gather views on the plans to 

develop a new special high school as a first step towards identifying a provider 
for the new school; 

  
(3)       Delegate responsibility to the Director of Education in consultation with      the 

Executive Member for Children’s Services to: 
  

a)         progress the publication of a specification for the new school and 
invitations to sponsor based on the outcomes of the consultation. 

b)         Identify a preferred sponsor for the new school to be recommended to 
the DfE. 

 
Exe/22/86 Establishment of the GM Integrated Care Partnership Board  
 
The Executive considered a report of the City Solicitor and Head of People, Place 
and Regulation (Legal Services), which sought agreement to the establishment of the 
Greater Manchester Integrated Care Partnership (GM ICP) as a joint committee and 
to agree the terms of reference for the GM ICP. 
  
An ICP was one of two statutory components of an Integrated Care System, 
alongside the Integrated Care Board (ICB).  The minimum core membership of the 
ICP would consist of 10 representatives from the 10 districts and a member of ICB. 
  
ICPs had a statutory duty to create an integrated care strategy to address the 
assessed needs, such as health and care needs of the population within the ICB’s 
area, including determinants of health and wellbeing such as employment, 
environment, and housing. 
  
It was clarified that the Council’s representative on the ICP would be the Executive 
Leader with the Executive Member for Healthy Manchester and Adult Social Care 
acting as deputy. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  



(1)       Agree to the establishment the GM Integrated Care Partnership as a joint 
committee of the ICB and 10 local authorities.  

 

(2)       Agree that Council will appoint the Executive Leader  as the Council’s 
representative on the ICP and the Executive Member for Healthy Manchester 
as substitute member 

 

(3)       Note the proposed Terms of Reference of the GM ICP. 
 
Exe/22/87 Biodiversity Strategy  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Director of Planning, Building Control and 
Licensing, which provided an overview of the draft Manchester Biodiversity Strategy 
for approval. 
  
The Leader explained that the new Manchester Biodiversity Strategy focused on the 
need to conserve, protect and enhance biodiversity in the City for current and future 
generations.  It was the third Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan to be developed in 
the City, and provided a comprehensive, multi- agency 10-year Action Plan of activity 
and commitments which would support positive citywide biodiversity impact. 
  
The Council was committed to support the new biodiversity strategy and it was 
recognised that this was a key strategy for the City, which would play an important 
role in developing future plans and policies. It was also recognised that there were 
significant cross overs, linkages and opportunities, to embed and integrate 
biodiversity into wider City priorities and challenges, to inform our strategic thinking 
and decision making. 
  
Key thematic links for biodiversity would include influencing post COVID recovery, 
improving the health and wellbeing of communities, supporting climate resilience, 
improved place making, better sustainable transport connectivity, reducing flood risk 
and improving air quality. 
  
The strategy would help to provide a platform for guidance on the conservation of 
biodiversity and the safeguarding of species. It would help identify the potential 
ecological impacts of development and highlight possible mitigation opportunities. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive approve and endorse the Manchester Biodiversity Strategy. 
 
Exe/22/88 Hackney Carriage Fare Review  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and 
Development) which set out all the relevant information in relation to a full Hackney 
Carriage Fare Review. 
  
The Hackney Fare Tariff was last fully reviewed in June 2017 when a 6.42% increase 
was applied to the distance element of the fare tariff only (waiting time tariff was not 
adjusted). Minor amendments were made in 2018 and 2020 to reflect charges 



introduced at Manchester Airport. It is acknowledged that the fare tariff has not been 
fully reviewed since 2017. 
  
It was noted that since the last review, running costs had increased by 23%, and that 
if this increase were to be applied to the fares, this wouldn’t be an increase in profit 
but a recovery of the costs incurred by trade operators 

  
Prior to consideration by the Executive, the proposals had been considered by the 
Council’s Licensing and Appeals Committee, who had been conscious that a balance 
needed to be met between the need to ensure that the hackney carriage trade 
remained viable against the needs of the travelling public, particularly those disabled 
passengers who relied on wheelchair accessible vehicles as well as other residents 
and visitors to the city. The Committee had not been unanimous in its decision to 
recommend a 23% increase in distance to the night-time tariff and there had been 
concerns about the effect this would have on trade in what they considered a 
competitive night-time market.  
  
When deciding on the recommendations the Committee took into account the volatile 
state of the economy and the fact that the Trade was still in a financially difficult 
position due to the effects of the pandemic. However, the Committee was also 
mindful that passengers were facing a cost of living crisis.  Taking these factors into 
account as well as the fact that they would recommend a further review of Hackney 
carriage fares in 12 months’ time the Committee did not consider it appropriate to 
recommend an increase in the waiting time tariff at this stage. 
  
The Executive were asked to consider and if in agreement adopt the 
recommendations put forward by the Licensing and Appeals Committee. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)       Agrees to increase the Day flag tariff to £2.60. 
 
(2)       Agrees to Increase the Night flag tariff to £3.00. 
 
(3)       Agrees to apply the 23% increase to the rest of the fare on distance on Tariff 

1. 
 
(4)       Agrees to apply the 23% increase on the fare on distance on Tariffs 2 & 3 

(Night and Bank Holiday Tariffs). 
 
(5)       Agrees not to apply an increase to the waiting time on this occasion and 

review in 12 months. 
 
(6)       Agrees to retain the current 20p charge for additional passengers but review 

this in 12 months. 
 
(7)       Agrees to not re-introduce the 20p luggage surcharge at this time. 
 



(8)       Agrees to permit the £1.80 airport pick-up charge to be applied as an extra on 
the fare card. 

 
(9)       Agrees that the Fare is reviewed again in 12 months’ time. 
 
(10)     Agrees to increase the fouling charge from £30 to £50. 
 
Exe/22/89 ICT and Digital Strategy  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Director of ICT, which provided an update 
on the development of the ICT and Digital Strategy.   
  
The Deputy Executive member for Finance and Resources reported that the strategy 
and technology road map were important for the delivery of council priorities to make 
sure that investment was prioritised in line with the Councils priorities, and that it sat 
upon robust and secure infrastructure. 
  
The strategy would also underpin the delivery of the next phase of the Future Shape 
of the Council programme particularly:- 
  

•                Delivering an improved service to residents and businesses through an 
implementation of a new Customer relationship Management (CRM) system 
and website through the Resident and Business Digital Experience Programme;  

•                The replacement of the council’s main Finance, Procurement and Human 
Resources system (SAP) which would be at end of life in 2027;  

•                Moving away from the current data centres to a hybrid cloud approach which 
would see over 50% of Council servers move to the cloud, thereby reducing 
costs and improving resilience; and 

•                Further embedding the systems and processes from the old Northwards 
Housing organisation into Housing Operations. 

  
Work was ongoing to develop a four-year delivery and investment plan, which once 
the strategy was agreed, would go via the appropriate Council approval and budget 
setting routes. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive approve the ICT and Digital Strategy 

 
Exe/22/90 Heart of Manchester Business Improvement District  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and 
Development) and Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, which outlined 
proposals for the new Heart of Manchester Business Improvement District and the 
arrangements that were needed for the Chief Executive (as Ballot Holder) to hold the 
Heart of Manchester Business Improvement District ballot. 
  
The Leader reported that in recent years the city centre, as the region’s economic 
hub, had undergone transformational regeneration and benefitted from significant 
inward investment. This had underpinned Manchester’s development as a leading 



international city to live, work, study and visit.  This proposal related to the third City 
Centre BID, to run from April 2023 for five years and was focused on both the retail 
and office sectors (whereas its predecessor BIDs focused solely on retail).   
  
Legislation allowed for a BID to be set up once a vote (a “BID ballot”), with a majority 
in favour (both in terms of number and collective rateable value), had taken place. If 
approved in the BID ballot, the proposed HoM BID would be managed by an 
independent BID body, Heart of Manchester BID Ltd (a company limited by 
guarantee). 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)      Note the receipt of the new Heart of Manchester Business Improvement District 

2023 – 2028 proposal from the BID proposer, the Heart of Manchester BID 
Company Limited (Company Number 08422906)  

  
(2)      Confirm that the proposals do not conflict with any policy formally adopted by, 

and contained in a document published by the Council.  
  
(3)      Delegate to the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer the authority to 

instruct the Ballot Holder to hold the HoM BID ballot.   
  
(4)      Note that if the BID is approved, The Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer 

will be responsible for collecting the HoM BID levy in accordance with the BID 
arrangements. 

 
 
 



Executive 
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday, 16 November 2022 
 
Present: Councillor Craig (Chair) 
 
Councillors: Akbar, Bridges, Hacking, Midgley, Rahman, Rawlins, T Robinson and 
White 
 
Also present as Members of the Standing Consultative Panel:  
 
Councillors: Butt, Collins, Douglas, Foley, Johnson and Lynch 
 
Apologies: Councillors Ahmed Ali, Igbon, Leech and Stanton 
 
Also present: Councillor Simcock (Chair of Resources and Governance Scrutiny 
Committee)    
 
Exe/22/91 Minutes  
 
Decision 

  
The Executive approved as a correct record the minutes of the meeting on 19 
October 2022. 
 
Exe/22/92 Our Manchester Progress Update  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Chief Executive which provided an update 
on key areas of progress against the Our Manchester Strategy – Forward to 2025 
which reset Manchester’s priorities for the next five years to ensure the Council could 
still achieve the city’s ambition set out in the Our Manchester Strategy 2016 – 2025. 
  
The Leader reported that Manchester had been named by National Geographic 
magazine as one its top 25 must-visit global destinations for 2023.  The city was the 
only UK city to be recognised in the publication’s influential ‘Best of the World’ list, 
joining destinations including New Zealand and San Francisco.  The accolade 
recognised the strength of Manchester’s post-pandemic revival and the raft of 
significant cultural openings in 2023 including Factory International and Manchester 
Museum after a £15m transformation including new galleries.  Manchester was also 
featured in the ‘family’ category of the list, recognising destinations offering 
educational journeys for all generations. 
  
The Executive Member for Skills, Employment and Leisure reported on the opening 
of Gorton’s new community, integrated health and learning hub, which opened on 
Tuesday 15 November.  The hub would bring together a range of local services 
under the same roof for the first time, creating a one-stop-shop for local people 
to access a GP, health and social care services, employment support, cafe and a 
new Gorton library, all in a purpose built, highly accessible development. Each of the 
services would open to the public in a phased way through to January 2023.  The 
Hub building would be open from 8am to 8pm Monday to Friday and 8am to 5pm on 



Saturdays, although different services would have different opening times.  The 
Deputy Executive Member for Skills, Employment and Leisure also reported on the 
new library space that had been created commenting that it was a testimony to what 
a library provision could be. 
  
The Deputy Leader reported that from 1 November right through until spring 2023, 
the Council and fellow members of the Manchester Homelessness Partnership were 
providing extra support to help people sleeping on the streets move into 
accommodation through the coldest months.  The increased accommodation 
provision, over and above that which was available all year round, would be available 
for as long as people needed it.  The bed spaces were offered on a referral system to 
people who had been identified by partners and outreach teams as high priority.  The 
extra accommodation was being funded by the Council, alongside funding from 
Government. 
  
The Deputy Leader (Statutory) reported that Manchester-based arts organisations 
would now benefit from almost £25m a year of Arts Council England national portfolio 
funding over the next three years.  New additions to the national portfolio included the 
National Football Museum, Brighter Sounds, Manchester Collective, Music Action 
International, Northern Lines, Reform Radio, Sheba Arts and Triple C.  Other 
organisations including arts and creative hub for children and young people Z-Arts, 
who would now receive £401k a year, had received an uplift in existing funding to 
expand their work.  The funding would run from 2023 to 2026 for cultural 
organisations that contributed to making Manchester a thriving, equitable, vibrant and 
liveable city with high quality  cultural and creative experiences that all Manchester 
people could benefit from. 
  
The Executive Member for Health Manchester and Adult Social Care reported that on 
31 October 2022 the five-year Making Manchester Fairer Action Plan was launched 
at a conference held at the Etihad Stadium.   In recognition that the continual 
engagement of the workforce and services across the social determinants of health 
was critical to developing the detail and successful delivery of the plan, invitations 
were targeted at frontline workers, managers and leaders in organisations and 
services that made up the population health system including the VCSE sector, 
health and housing as well as key city council teams and directorates. More than 200 
delegates attended the full day event which was opened by the Council’s Chief 
Executive and Leader, reflecting the priority of tackling inequalities for the city.  
Feedback from the event had been overwhelmingly positive and work had already 
begun to sustain this engagement, starting with the first of a number of regular 
planned bulletins to attendees which formed the starting point for Making Manchester 
Fairer’s emerging workforce engagement strategy. 
  
The Executive Member for Housing and Development reported on the development 
of 130 affordable homes in Belle Vue which had reached a milestone last week with 
the opening of show homes.  The homes were being delivered by developer 
Countryside and housing association partner Great Places and consisted of a mix of 
houses and apartment with 89 homes for social rent, 12 homes available for rent at 
the Manchester Living Rent and 29 for shared ownership. The development would 
also have 117 properties for sale on the open market.  All homes were being built to 
greener by design standards including electric charging points for every house and 



the development was bringing a brownfield site back into use.  The Executive 
Member also reported on a new social benefit hub which had opened at Red Bank 
(part of the Victoria North regeneration programme) to help people gain employment, 
training and digital access.  The Victoria North Community Hub had been set up by 
BAM Nuttall and Arup – the contractor working on the Red Bank phase of the 
regeneration project – as part of their social value commitment for the development.  
The Council had developed a programme of support to help residents in north 
Manchester, alongside a range of support services run by city-based voluntary 
organisations.  BAM Nutall and Arup were also providing the hub with access to 
laptops and free wi-fi to allow residents to search for jobs, get support with 
applications and find training opportunities, as well as to access housing and income 
advice. The hub, which would be available until spring 2024 at the BAM Nutall site 
compound in Hargreaves Street, would be open to residents during pre-planned 
sessions with community organisations rather than on a drop-in basis. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive note the report. 
 
Exe/22/93 Revenue Budget Update  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, 
which set out the scale of the budget challenge that the Council faced in respect of its 
forecasted medium term revenue budget. 
  
The Executive Member for Finance and Resources explained that the Council’s 
budget had seen considerable reductions since the programme of austerity started in 
2010/11, which saw a significant reduction to central government support for local 
authorities, in which Manchester had been one of the hardest hit places in the 
country.  Over the last 12 years the Council had had to make £428m of cuts and 
savings to cope with Government funding cuts and unavoidable cost pressures such 
as inflation and a growing population. 
  
The report set out the estimated budget position for the next three years and the 
potential scale of budget cuts required. The assumptions were based on a realistic 
view of the expected settlement announcements and a forecast of local tax funding 
available. This resulted in a forecasted funding gap of £28m in 2023/24 increasing to 
£96m by 2025/26.  To date saving options totalling £42m over three years had been 
brought forward by officers for member consideration, however, a significant shortfall 
remained which must be addressed. 
  
This meant that there would be a shortfall to balancing the 2023/24 budget of almost 
£7m increasing to £37m the year after.  Officers were working to identify further 
measures to bring forward in January 2023.  The proposed approach would include 
identifying a further £3m to £4m of savings targeted and deliverable in 2023/24 with a 
full-year effect of at least £8m, coupled with work to control expenditure in 2022/23 to 
reduce the in year overspend by a further £3-4m to free up reserves to further 
smooth the 2023/24 position. 
  



The government's Autumn Statement was expected to be published on 17 November 
2022. This would possibly provide more clarity on the direction of funding for Local 
Government.  The provisional settlement expected late in December would provide 
the funding allocations for 2023/24. The provisional settlement outcome and revised 
position would be reported to Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee and 
the Executive in January to consider the longer-term position.  In addition, Scrutiny 
and Executive would also consider the final saving proposals to ensure a balanced 
budget was set and the council remained financially stable. 
  
The Executive collectively expressed its indignation with government in regards to its 
complete mishandling of the country’s economy and its inability to develop a coherent 
solution to tackle the unprecedented rises in energy costs, the highest levels of 
inflation for over 40 years and the ongoing cost of living crisis, which was ultimately 
having the largest impact on those most vulnerable.  The Executive committed to 
supporting the city’s most vulnerable within the financial envelope it had available. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive note the report 
 
Exe/22/94 Capital Programme Monitoring 2022/23  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, 
which set out the progress against the delivery of the 2022/23 capital programme to 
the end of September 2022, the latest forecast of capital expenditure and the major 
variances since the Capital Programme Monitoring report submitted in September 
2022 and the proposed financing of capital expenditure for 2022/23 and affordability 
of the Capital Programme. 
  
The Executive Member for Finance and Resources advised that the latest forecast of 
expenditure for 2022/23 was £513.0m compared to the current approved budget of 
£582.9m, with spend as of 30 September 2022 £150.4m.  The £1,038.5m multi-year 
programme was subject to continual review to establish whether the forecast 
remained achievable. Whilst the intention was for the Council to progress the 
programme as stated, some projects and their sources of funding may require re-
profiling into future years. 
  
The top 10 projects within the Capital Programme accounted for 77.4% of the total 
programme and the report provided a focussed look on each of these projects, as 
well as any other material changes relating to other parts of the programme since the 
last report to Executive. 
  
The most significant risk facing the programme and major projects overall was the 
continued high levels of inflation being experienced, particularly where contracts were 
not yet agreed.  There were options available to the Council, such as entering fixed 
price agreements or elevating risk costs, but the inflationary risk was likely to be 
priced in a prudent basis.  There was also an inflation contingency budget of £11.3m 
for the whole programme which could be accessed if inflationary pressures were 
greater than the contingency budgets built into existing cost plans.   
  



The current modelling forecasted that the programme remained affordable within the 
revenue budget available including reserves. The model forecasted that the capital 
financing reserves held by the Council would be required to meet the costs 
associated with the Council’s borrowing by 2025/26. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive note the report 
 
Exe/22/95 Capital Programme update  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, 
which informed Members of requests to increase the capital programme, sought 
approval for those schemes that could be approved under authority delegated to the 
Executive and asked the Executive to recommend to Council proposals that required 
specific Council approval. 
  
The proposals which did not require Council approval and only required Executive 
approval were those which were funded by the use of external resources, use of 
capital receipts, use of reserves below £10.0m, where the proposal could be funded 
from existing revenue budgets or where the use of borrowing on a spend to save 
basis was required.  The following proposals required Executive approval for 
changes to the City Council’s capital programme:- 
  

•               Growth and Development – Back of Ancoats Mobility Hub.  A capital budget 

virement of £3.739m was requested in 2023/24 from the Inflation Budget to 
address construction inflation costs.  £18.761m of grant funding had been 
received from Homes England for the construction of this innovative scheme 
that will provide sustainable mobility solutions and car parking to Ancoats Phase 
3, thereby supporting the delivery of 1,500 new homes and accompanying jobs.  
Despite a thorough design review and cost management process over recent 
months, the project cost had risen to £24.780m. This increase of £6.019m was 
driven primarily by construction inflation of 19.9% which totalled £3.739m. 

  
The proposals which did not require Council approval and only required Executive 
approval were those which were funded by the use of external resources, use of 
capital receipts, use of reserves below £10.0m, where the proposal could be funded 
from existing revenue budgets or where the use of borrowing on a spend to save 
basis was required.  The following proposals required Executive approval for 
changes to the City Council’s capital programme:- 
  

•               ICT - Jadu Forms Migration.  A capital budget decrease of £0.179m was 

requested and approval of a corresponding transfer of £0.179m to the revenue 
budget, funded by Capital Fund, to upgrade the platform to the latest version to 
enable residents to continue to be able to use the Council’s website. 

  

•               ICT – Remote Access Solution.  A capital budget decrease of £0.095m was  
requested and approval of a corresponding transfer of £0.095m to the revenue 
budget, funded by Capital Fund, to support a project for the replacement of 



Callsign, exploiting existing technologies, simplifying the user experience, and 
utilising existing licenses already procured as part of an enterprise agreement. 

  

•               Highways Services – Patching Defect Repairs Programme Additional Funding.  
A capital budget increase of £0.552m in 2022/23 and £2.206m in 2023/24 was 
requested, funded by External Contribution, , to address the current funding 
pressure on the patching programme due to increasing construction and 
general inflation costs, but also to continue to reduce the backlog of defects and 
therefore, limiting the Council’s exposure to highways claims. 

  
The report highlighted that there had been increases to the programme totalling 
£0.309m as a result of delegated approvals since the previous report to the Executive 
on 19 October 2022. 
  
Approval had also been given for the following capital budget virements:- 
  

•               £0.164m from the Parks Development Programme (PDP) to match fund an 
external contribution from the Lawn Tennis Association (LTA). This was a joint 
project between the Council / Manchester Active and the LTA. It was proposed 
that the existing tennis facilities located across the city would be upgraded, with 
a number of improvements being made. 

  
If the recommendations in this report were approved the General Fund capital budget 
would increase by £2.484m across financial years.  This would also result in an 
increase in the prudential indicator for Capital Expenditure in corresponding years.  
Monitoring of all prudential indicators was included within the Capital Monitoring 
Report during the year. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)      Recommend that the Council approve the following changes to Manchester City 

Council’s capital programme: 
  

•               Growth and Development - Back of Ancoats Mobility Hub. A capital 

budget virement of £3.739m from the Inflation Budget. 
  

(2)       Approve the following changes to the Council’s capital programme: 
  

•               ICT - Jadu Forms Migration. A capital budget decrease of £0.179m and 
approval of a corresponding transfer of £0.179m to the revenue budget, 
funded by Capital Fund. 

  

•               ICT – Remote Access Solution. A capital budget decrease of £0.095m 
and approval of a corresponding transfer of £0.095m to the revenue 
budget, funded by Capital Fund. 

  



•               Highways Services – Patching Defect Repairs Programme Additional 

Funding. A capital budget increase of £2.758m funded by External 
Contribution 

  
(3)       Note the increases to the programme of £0.309m as a result of delegated 

approvals. 
  
(4)       Note the virements in the programme of £0.164m as a result of virements 

from approved budgets 

 
Exe/22/96 Enabling Independence Accommodation Strategy  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Executive Director of Adult Social Services, 
Strategic Director Growth & Development and Strategic Director Children and 
Education Services, which provided an update on the development of an Enabling 
Independence Accommodation Strategy for Manchester (2022 – 2032). 
  
The Executive Member for Housing and Development, reported that the strategy set 
out a long-term vision which considered how best to improve accommodation options 
for people in need of care and support to help them remain independent for as long 
as possible, building on progress already made, and building an improved 
partnership approach to tackle the challenges faced, better understand and meet 
need and demand. 
  
The four key objectives for the Enabling Independence Accommodation Strategy had 
been agreed as follows: 
  

•               Work collaboratively to identify the need and demand for homes that will better  
enable independence.  

•               Ensure better care and support at home.  

•               Build the supported housing we need and improve pathways into it.  

•               Improve “move on” from temporary supported housing into good quality 
independent accommodation. 

  
A delivery plan for each of the four objectives would follow the strategy, with named 
responsible officers overseeing the programme boards (with partner representation) 
which will be set up for each objective to oversee delivery of the commitments that 
had been set out.  A comprehensive programme of consultation had been carried out 
with a range of audiences including Members, commissioners, providers and user 
groups. 
  
Once the Enabling Independence Accommodation Strategy had been finalised, 
considered, and pending approval by the Executive, delivery plans and a programme 
board for each objective would be established. The actions detailed in the delivery 
plan would set out a clear blueprint for how officers would realise the Strategy’s 
vision and fulfil the commitments that had been made. The delivery plan would be 
reviewed on an ongoing basis.  
  
The Strategic Housing Board, which had representation from all relevant Council 
services and MHPP, would oversee the strategy implementation and an annual 



performance update would be published to report progress on the four key 
objectives. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive agree to adopt the Manchester Enabling Independence 
Accommodation Strategy (2022-2032). 
 
Exe/22/97 Manchester Playing Pitch and Outdoor Sport Strategy  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director – Neighbourhoods, which 
provided an update on the key findings identified in Manchester Playing Pitch and 
Outdoor Sport Strategy (PPOSS), specifically regarding sport specific playing pitches 
and courts. 
  
The current position for all pitch sports was either demand was being met or there 
was a shortfall. The future position showed exacerbation of current shortfalls in some 
playing pitch types.  
  
The PPOSS provided a clear strategic framework for the maintenance and 
improvement of existing outdoor sports pitches and ancillary facilities between the 
strategy period 2022 - 2031. As such formal adoption of the strategy was required by 
the Council.  Its robustness was built on the extensive consultation carried out with 
clubs, leagues and providers including education establishments and community 
organisations and users 

  
The Strategy framed the priorities for future investment and the continued 
development of the playing pitch and associated infrastructure. Whilst the analysis 
within the PPOSS would assist in determining the priorities for investment, it did not 
guarantee deliverability of projects.  All projects would be subject to sources of 
funding (primarily from external sources) being made available to be developed in 
consultation with National Governing Bodies of Sport and supported as appropriate 
by the Council. 
  
The majority of sites had recommendations to maximise use through improved pitch 
quality and maintenance.  There was also a need to secure long-term community use 
at school / Council / Community sites to sustain and grow affiliated sport and informal 
play. An Action Plan had been developed which identified there was a need to either 
protect, provide, or enhance existing facilities to address projected deficiencies over 
the lifespan of the strategy (2022 – 2031).   
  
A Council led steering group would monitor and lead implementation of the PPOSS 
which would remain a live working document to be updated annually to reflect current 
area and sport specific priorities. Site specific plans would be added to the Leisure 
Capital Programme once the business case and investment strategy was brought 
forward. 
  
Decision 

  



The Executive approve the Manchester Playing Pitch and Outdoor Sport Strategy for 
adoption by Manchester Planning Authority 

 
Exe/22/98 Delivery of Affordable Housing - Project 500 Update (Part A)  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and 
Development), which provided a progress update on the delivery of affordable homes 
as part of Project 500 and sought agreement for the disposal of a portfolio of sites in 
Council ownership for the provision of affordable homes. 
  
The Executive Member for Growth and Housing reported that Project 500 set out to 
deliver affordable homes on small, non-commercially facing land assets owned by 
the Council which would be facilitated by seven Registered Providers (RPs).  27 sites 
had been identified as deliverable as part of Phase 1 of Project 500. This would 
deliver 378 affordable homes – 89% available for Social Rent or Manchester Living 
Rent.   
  
Many of the sites were in areas of very high demand for affordable housing – 
principally North and East Manchester and correlated with areas of intervention 
identified within the city’s recently published Housing Strategy (2022-2032).  The 
tenure mix across the project had been designed to deliver the optimal outcome to 
support the Council’s objectives, whilst remaining viable at a portfolio level. 
  
In line with the Council’s obligations to demonstrate and achieve Best Value, an 
appraisal had been undertaken for each site to consider residual land value.  The 
appraisals had regard to the schemes proposed and was benchmarked against 
current build costs and values. 
  
The fragmented nature of the sites and challenging development environment had 
prompted officers to review the proposal to dispose of the sites by way of a long 
lease.  Following long discussions with Manchester Housing Providers Partnership 
(MHPP) regarding the tenure of the sites to be disposed of and the difficulties 
expressed by MHPP that would be presented if the disposals were on a long 
leasehold basis it was considered that the reasons put forward by MHPP represented 
an overriding reason not to dispose of the sites on a leasehold basis.  
  
The fundamental reasons (amongst others expressed by MHPP) was the change to 
Homes England funding requirements as well as the recent leasehold legislative 
changes relevant to long leaseholds for residential premises. In addition, although 
Shared Ownership structures were exempted from such legislative changes, MHPP 
anticipated that across the project there would be a large presence of initial shared 
ownership structure sales to buyers.  In view for the potential of such buyers to 
eventually staircase to 100% and then call on the freehold transfer of their home, 
MHPP had stipulated that a freehold interest was needed to meet the requirements 
on final staircasing and the demand to take the freehold by the buyer.   
  
The Council was able to continue to secure their required objectives by way of 
freehold disposals of the sites rather than by way of long leasehold disposals and so 
it was proposed to dispose of the sites on a freehold basis. This was also aligned 



with the revised Homes England position, which required as a minimum a 999-year 
lease where this was available. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)     Note the progress to date. 
  
(2)     Approve the disposal of the identified land on the principal terms set out in the 

report. 
  
(3)     Authorise and delegate the Strategic Director (Growth and Development) in 

consultation with the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer to agree and 
finalise the detailed terms of the transactions. 

  
(4)     Authorise the City Solicitor to seek such statutory consents as may be 

necessary in regard to the disposal of identified land and conclude and 
complete all documents and agreements necessary to give effect to the terms 
agreed and the recommendations in this report. 

 
Exe/22/99 King Street Multistorey Car Park & King Street West Shops (Part A)  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and 
Development) which sought approval for the disposal by way of a surrender of the 
Council’s leasehold interest in the King Street West multi storey car park (MSCP) and 
ground floor retail shops to facilitate the redevelopment of the site. 
  
The Leader advised that the disposal of the Council’s asset (MSCP and ground floor 
shops) would create a development platform to undertake the wholescale 
redevelopment of a cornerstone area of Deansgate and King Street West.  The 
redevelopment was planned to be one of the first major schemes to be brought 
forward following the adoption of the St Marys Parsonage SRF and was anticipated 
to provide a catalyst for the other schemes in the vicinity.  
  
Fundamental to the redevelopment would be demolition, which would necessitate the 
closure of the ground floor shops.  Engagement with the tenants had been ongoing 
during the SRF and planning process but both MCC and the developer would 
endeavour to work closely with each of the tenants to ensure that they were offered 
advice and guidance along with as much notice as possible in respect of the date by 
which vacant possession of the units was required. 
  
It was acknowledged that the closure of these retail units would result in the 
extinguishment of some businesses and as a consequent, a small number of job 
losses, should any of the businesses choose to permanently close. The precise 
impact could not be evaluated at this moment but it was hoped that these businesses 
could be supported to consider relocating locally and retain staff where possible. 
  
Supporting the sustainable redevelopment of sites not fulfilling their commercial 
potential and maximising the contribution to the city was key to the success of the 



SRF strategy. Over 500,000sq/ft of [new] office space would be created within this 
area.  This new development would contribute to the economic success of the city 
through new jobs, homes and other infrastructure as well as providing a significant 
new income from business rates and council tax. 
  
The direct revenue and capital implications of the acquisition were set out in the 
report of the same title on Part B of this agenda. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive 

  
(1)       Approve the decision to declare the asset surplus to operational need for 

disposal by way of surrender of the lease. 
  
(2)       Note the proposal to return to Executive in the event that (1) it has not been 

possible to secure vacant possession of the site by agreement and a formal 
request be made to consider the use of Compulsory Purchase Powers and (2) 
following a period of negotiation with the beneficiaries of any adjoining third 
party rights affected by the proposed development, the freeholder has not 
reached a settlement and has requested the Council consider use its powers 
under section 203 Housing and Planning Act 2016 . 

  
(3)       Delegate authority to the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, Strategic 

Director of Growth & Development in consultation with the Leader and 
Executive Member for Finance and Resources to negotiate and finalise the 
details and terms of the disposal by way of surrender together with the property, 
commercial and any ancillary arrangements. 

  
(4)       Delegate authority to the City Solicitor to enter into and complete all documents 

or agreements necessary to give effect to the recommendations in this report 
 
Exe/22/100 Mayfield Phase 1 Update (Part A)  
 
The Executive considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and 
Development), which provided an update on progress on the Mayfield development 
and informed Members of proposals for the Mayfield Development Partnership 
Limited Partnership (MDPLP), in which the Council (through various contractual and 
joint venture arrangements) was a partner, to enter into a partnership with a Landsec 
(Land Securities Group plc) special purpose vehicle  for the delivery of the first phase 
of commercial development and to acquire an interest in the neighbouring Macdonald 
Hotel car park site. 
  
The Leader reported that despite some delays caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, 
substantive progress had now been made on delivering the first phase of Mayfield, 
which would set a strong foundation for realising the overall development.  Mayfield 
Park had been completed and was opened to the public in September 2022.   
  
Following the acquisition of U&I PPP Limited (the former preferred private sector 
development partner for the site), Landsec had expressed a desire to progress with 



the first phase of commercial development at the earliest opportunity.  The delivery of 
Phase 1 would kickstart the future phases of development, provide essential 
investment to the site, and begin to bring new businesses and jobs to the area 

  
The MDPLP had been negotiating with Landsec on development delivery 
arrangements to deliver the first phase, and were now looking to enter into this 
arrangement, which could then be extended to future phases. The agreement did not 
alter the terms of the overarching Public Sector and Partnership joint venture 
arrangements, reported to the Executive in September 2016.  The public sector 
partners had been advised by an independent property agency and every care had 
been taken to ensure that the partners received best value from the arrangements 
and that any risks to the Council and the other public sector partners were 
minimised.    
  
However, it was noted that should the delivery arrangements fail, and the expected 
receipts were not received, the Partnership would be required to meet the future 
costs of the maintenance of the site, including the running costs of the park. These 
were estimated to be £750k for 2023/24, and reaching £1.1m p.a. by 2025/26. 
  
It was also reported that the current owners of the Macdonald Manchester Hotel on 
London Road recently marketed the car park adjacent to the hotel for sale as it was 
considered to be surplus to their operational requirements for the hotel.  This site was 
included within the Mayfield SRF. The MDPLP had made an offer to the owners to 
purchase the site, with the price based on independent valuation advice. This offer 
had now been accepted and terms agreed, in principle, for the sale 

  
The acquisition costs would be met by the public and private sector partners which 
make up the MDPLP, in line with their respective interests.  This meant that the 
Council’s contribution to the acquisition would be £1.262m and it was proposed that 
these costs were funded from the existing approved Strategic Acquisitions Budget.  
  
In addition, there was a requirement for additional working capital from the public and 
private sector partners in the MDPLP in order to maintain the operational and 
development activities of the Partnership and enable the preparations needed for the 
delivery of Phase 1.  The Council had previously provided land and working capital to 
a value of approximately £4.25m. to the Partnership.  The Council’s share of the 
additional capital was £90k, of which £83k is already budgeted for within the Mayfield 
budget.  It was proposed that the £7k difference is transferred from the Strategic 
Acquisitions Budget to the Mayfield Budget. 
  
To support the public sector limited partnership’s funding of the acquisition and 
enable the development to progress there was also a need to refinance the existing 
public sector partnership (which made up 50% of the overall Partnership joint 
venture).  Significant historic costs were incurred relating to the original procurement 
of U&I PPP Limited, costs for negotiating the original public sector and Partnership 
agreements and the more recent property advice to inform the Phase 1 
arrangements.  It was anticipated that the refinancing of historic public sector 
partnership costs and the additional capital funding to the Partnership would enable 
the realisation of future capital receipts provided from the longer-term re-development 
of the Mayfield site, including from the development of the Macdonald car park site. 



  
The report was accompanied by a Part B report, which outlined the confidential 
commercial terms of the arrangements for both of these transactions. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)     Note the progress made on delivery of Phase 1 of the Mayfield development.  
  
(2)    Note the terms of the arrangements for delivery of Phase 1 of the commercial 

development of Mayfield and for acquiring the Macdonald Hotel car park site as 
set out in this report and the detailed confidential commercial terms for those 
transactions as set out within the Part B report on Mayfield Phase 1 on the 
agenda. 

  
(3)    Approve a virement of £886k from the Strategic Acquisitions budget to the 

Mayfield budget. 
  
(4)    Approve the use of the Strategic Acquisitions budget (£1.262m) and the 

Mayfield budget (£90k) to fund additional working capital to the Partnership by 
way of loan notes in the sum of £1.316m to facilitate and support the delivery of 
Phase 1 of the Mayfield development and the acquisition of the Macdonald Car 
Park. 

  
(5)    Approve the use of £879k from the Mayfield budget to refinance some of the 

historic development costs of the public sector limited partnership. 
  
(6)    Delegate authority to the City Solicitor to complete and enter into any necessary 

contractual or ancillary documents required to give effect to the above 
recommendations and the arrangements as set out in the report. 

  
(7)    Approve, in the Council’s capacity as shareholder or limited partner, the 

entering into or completion of any necessary contractual or ancillary documents 
on behalf of Mayfield Development Manchester Limited, Mayfield Partnership 
Limited Partnership, Mayfield Partnership (General Partner) Limited, Mayfield 
Development Partnership Limited Partnership and Mayfield Development 
(General Partner) Limited required to give effect to the above recommendations 
and the arrangements as set out in the report.  

  
(8)    Note that in accordance with paragraph 18 of Part 4, Access to Information 

Procedure Rules and paragraph 14 of Part 4, Scrutiny Procedure Rules of the 
Council’s constitution, and having considered the advice of the relevant 
statutory officers, the Chair of Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee 
has agreed that the above decisions are deemed as urgent, in that any delay 
caused by the call-in process, would seriously prejudice the legal or financial 
position of the Council or the interests of the residents of Manchester and as 
such has exempted these decisions from Call In. 

  
  



 
Exe/22/101 Exclusion of Press and Public  
 
Decision 

  
The Executive agrees to exclude the public during consideration of the following item 
which involved consideration of exempt information relating to the financial or 
business affairs of particular persons and public interest in maintaining the exemption 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information. 
 
Exe/22/102 Delivery of Affordable Housing - Project 500 Update (Part B)  
 
Further to Minute Exe/22/98, the Executive considered a report of the Strategic 
Director (Growth and Development), which set out the land valuation and financial 
ramifications in respect of the proposals to dispose of a portfolio of sites in Council 
ownership for the provision of affordable homes in relation to Project 500. 
  
Decision 

  
The Executive note the valuation information contained in this report. 
 
Exe/22/103 King Street Multistorey Car Park & King Street West Shops (Part B)  
 
Further to Minute Exe/22/99, the Executive considered a report of the Strategic 
Director (Growth and Development), which set out the financial implications of the 
proposed surrender of the long leasehold interest the Council holds for the multi 
storey car park (MSCP) and ground floor retail shops at King Street West. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)       Approve the decision to declare the asset surplus to operational need for 

disposal by way of surrender of the lease of the MSCP and ground floor retail 
shops at King Street West. 

  
(2)       Note the proposal to return to Executive in the event that (1) it has not been 

possible to secure vacant possession of the site by agreement and a formal 
request be made to consider the use of Compulsory Purchase Powers and (2) 
following a period of negotiation with the beneficiaries of any adjoining third 
party rights affected by the proposed development, the freeholder has not 
reached a settlement and has requested the Council consider use its powers 
under section 203 Housing and Planning Act 2016. 

  
(3)       Delegate authority to the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, Strategic 

Director (Growth and Development) in consultation with the Leader and 
Executive Member for Finance and Resources to negotiate and finalise the 
details and terms of the disposal by way of surrender together with the property, 
commercial and any ancillary arrangements. 

  



(4)       Delegate authority to the City Solicitor to enter into and complete all documents 
or agreements necessary to give effect to the recommendations in this report. 

  
(5)       Note the net revenue budget growth of £1.46m that will be required to offset the 

loss of income, and that this will need to be considered as part of the 2024/25 
budget process. 

 
Exe/22/104 Mayfield Phase 1 Update (Part B)  
 
Further to Minute Exe/22/100, the Executive considered a report of the Strategic 
Director (Growth and Development), which outlined the confidential commercial 
terms of the arrangements for the delivery of the first phase of commercial 
development and to acquire an interest in the neighbouring Macdonald Hotel car park 
site as part of Mayfield Phase 1 redevelopment. 
  
Decisions 

  
The Executive:- 
  
(1)     Note the contents of the Mayfield Phase 1 Update Part A report.  
  
(2)    Endorse the proposal for the Mayfield Development Partnership Limited 

Partnership (acting through its general partner) to enter into agreements with 
the Landsec SPV for delivery of Phase 1 of the commercial development of 
Mayfield as set out in the report. 

  
(3)    Note the intention of the Mayfield Development Partnership Limited Partnership 

(acting through its general partner) to acquire part of the leasehold interest in 
the Macdonald Hotel. 

 
 
 


